MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton on Monday 18th July 2022. 

PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson, J Simons and C Larter, County Broadband and six Members of the public.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE, DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G Addison and W Bond and District Councillor R J West. 
There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
2. BRINGING FULL FIBRE TO GREAT PAXTON

The Vice- Chairman welcome Jake Simons, County Broadband to the meeting.  Jake started his presentation by describing County Broadband, what they were doing in Great Paxton and why?  He explained that the Company had been in operation for 18 years, were funded via Aviva Insurance and tasked with rolling out full-fibre, hyper fast broadband to Cambridgeshire villages.  Currently, they were focussing on Waresley, Hilton, The Offords and Yelling for instance as well as Great Paxton.  One hundred and one properties locally had been connected thus far.   It was their objective to connect to every property in the village and if successful would offer the opportunity to connect to a public venue in the Village free of charge.  It was suggested that the Recreation Ground Pavilion or the Community Shop might benefit from this coverage.  Current BT infrastructure would be used but, if necessary, works undertaken and roads, pathways etc reinstated to provide the appropriate links to properties.   Ultimately, County Broadband aimed to provide a full fibre connection enabling gigabit speeds of 1000mbps.
The meeting asked a series of questions which covered contract details, prices, competitiveness, and ability to continue with existing subscriptions i.e., BT Sport.  It was anticipated that the network would go ‘live’ within 6-12 months.  

To close, Jake introduced Craig Larter, who would be the County Broadband Stakeholder Manager for Great Paxton going forward.

3. COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT 
COUNCILLORS
County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

Councillor Ferguson began by congratulating all those involved in the organisation of the Millennium Festival calling it a ‘magnificent event’.   He reminded the village how important it was to continue to monitor aircraft noise levels following the extension of the Luton Airport Arrivals Stack.   He suggested that aircraft noise was likely to rise as the level of operations began to return to pre covid levels.   
Brief mention was made of the proposed East West Rail connection between Oxford and Cambridge and the disappointing meetings and drop-in sessions that had been held recently.  Councillor Ferguson expressed some doubt whether this project would ever happen.   Still on transport, the meeting heard that the X5 service from Oxford through St Neots to Cambridge had been restored and that the ‘Ting’ bus service trial had been extended.  He was hopeful that coverage might be widened to cover villages not yet included.  
Lastly, Councillor Ferguson confirmed that the District Council was working through those households in Bands A-D entitled to receive an energy bill rebate.

District Councillor Richard West

               In his absence, the Clerk read Councillor West’s report to the meeting as follows – 
 ‘Before the election I had intended My Annual Report to reflect the proposed policies of the Conservative Group for the next four years.  Given the May election results, the Conservative Group have had to adopt a different approach and try to be constructive opposition.  There is a full council meeting on Wednesday, hence my absence tonight.  As an opposition Member, I have been appointed to the Corporate Governance and Employment Committees both of which have met recently.  I have now had the opportunity to work with newly elected colleagues and so far, I believe the best interests of the electorate are being served by the new approach.  I would like to take this opportunity to congratulate Councillor Ferguson on his Cabinet appointment. 

In terms of planning, I have two concerns.  At the time of writing, I am not aware of any new information on the land behind the High Street.  Also, the planning application at 33 High Street has missed the internal target date of 12 July for determination.  The Officer dealing with this application has left the Council’s employment so this case will be taken over by a new member of the team.
The target dates for the new applications are 24 and 23 August respectively.

Regarding meetings, I did attend the Police & Crime Commissioner Roundtable meeting for Huntingdonshire Councils.  It is important for future policing in the village to be in contact with the Commissioner.  I was unable to attend the East Rail Representative Group because of mandatory training on data protection but am pleased Councillor Jill Peters was able to attend.

Lastly, the latest round of CIL funding is linked to growth projects and grants must deliver growth in the area.   
I am sorry not to be with you tonight please contact me if you have any issues.’
               Public Comments
               There were no specific public comments on this occasion.

4. COMMUNITY SHOP

In the absence of Andy Wylde, Councillor Mrs Jill Peters read the following report to the meeting –

‘Sales at the Shop continue to be below target, and consequently the shop is operating at a loss.  We still need more villagers to use the shop on a regular basis.  The Manager is taking a break over the summer and Sarah Peters will be managing the shop in her absence.  We are very grateful to Sarah for stepping in to help us in this way.   Over the Summer, a number of our regular volunteers will be taking holiday and we will find it difficult to keep the shop open for its normal 65-hour weeks.  There is a Shop Committee meeting this evening and reduced opening hours during the summer period will be discussed.  We will only make this change as a last resort, but it does show that, although a number of new volunteers have joined the team recently, we still don’t have enough.  Please pass this message onto villagers that you talk to and encourage them to speak to us if they would like to join the team.  Those that do use the shop regularly, give us praise for the service we offer and appreciate that it is an important community asset.  We are always looking for new initiatives to increase footfall, but this is proving very difficult to achieve.’  
As this report, in the view of Councillors contained some very important points, the Council asked that it be posted to the Website and Community Facebook.  In terms of marketing ideas, it was suggested that the Shop might offer hotdogs during the football season and that a menu be posted in the Pavilion to show what items were on offer.  
5.  MINUTES

       The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 16th May 2022 were approved as a correct record
             and signed by the Chairman.  
6. PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS & NEW APPLICATIONS 
   i    Dairy Cottage: repairs to gable wall, 65 High Street: 21/00911/LBC – Noted that this application had    been approved by the District Council on 24th June.

             ii     Proposed garage conversion to create a study, utility and shower room ancillary to the main dwelling,  33 High Street: 22/01043/HHFUL – Reported that this application was still ‘in progress’.

            iii      Land behind High Street – No further information was available.

            iv  The Bungalow, River Lane: Single Storey Side Extension, Changing roof from flat to pitched:   22/01045/HHFUL – Reported that this application was still ‘in progress’ and that the Parish Council had raised no objection to the development.
            v     NEW - Alterations and extension to western elevation of existing single-storey structure, 11 Brookside: 22/01433/HHFUL 

           vi     NEW - Erection of dwelling with access, widening of existing access including dropped kerbs, footpath, and demolition of outbuildings, 58 High Street: 22/01426/FUL
Copies of the new applications having been sent to Councillors in advance of the meeting and having had the opportunity to ask questions of the applicant in respect of (vi), it was 
                    RESOLVED

                that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council had no objections to Application Nos 22/01433/HHFUL and 22/01426/FUL.

[The Parish Council confirmed that they preferred to meet Brackley Investments Limited publicly at the next meeting to discuss the development of a potential new Care Home in Great Paxton.]
7. RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE: REQUEST FOR FINANCIAL SUPPORT

At the request of Councillors and in support of their application for grant, Michael Fairs and Jamie Stenton were in attendance to describe to the meeting how the Recreation Ground Committee and its activities contributed to village life.   Both reported that they had started to take on a greater role on the Committee in 2014 and that there was now an under 10s, under 12s, under 13s and Men’s reserves and first teams.  A tots team would be formed for the 2023/24 season.  Regular football on the Recreation Ground also benefitted The Bell Pub economically as income increased by £500-700 when matches were taking place or special events held.    Those who used the pub through football often returned and became regulars.    The Recreation Ground itself was used informally by the community but entirely maintained by the Recreation Committee and football club.   This included lopping of trees, fencing, gates and storage containers.  Waste ground (formerly a playground) had been turned into allotments and were now an important facility for the village.  The Community Garden had become the hub for the village.  In recent years the Parish Council had contributed financially to the Recreation Ground Committee and this regular support was much appreciated.   
In discussion, Councillors agreed that the Recreation Ground was a great asset to the village but that they wished to look at ways to widen its appeal generally and to older and perhaps non-football people.  Potentially, the pavilion might be used as Village Hall for instance.  Could the Parish Council and Committee work together constructively, for example, to make the Pavilion more of a community facility?   It was accepted that the current building needed some improvement but there might be opportunities to work on joint grant applications to bring in additional funds.  Mention was made of its potential use by craft groups, community meetings and pilates classes.   Because of commitments elsewhere, Councillors made the point that the Committee should not rely on Parish Council grant being forthcoming every year and that there might be opportunities via Hunts FA and English Cricket, for example to attract support from elsewhere.   Essentially though, the Parish Council made it clear that they were keen to strengthen the relationship between the Committee and the Council in the future and with this in mind, it was 
RESOLVED

a. that a grant of £1250 be awarded to the Recreation Ground Committee in 2022/23;

b. that the next meeting of the Parish Council be held in the Recreation Ground Pavilion; and

c. that the Committee and Parish Council work together constructively, in future, to maximise the benefits of the Pavilion and Recreation Ground for the village.  

8. HIGH STREET: FOOTWAY IMPROVEMENTS

As the LHI application for improvements to the footway on the High Street from Church Lane had not been successful and as the Parish Council could not meet the cost of the proposed scheme without financial support from the County Council, Councillors considered ways in which improvements might still be achieved with the help of volunteers on a smaller scale and within a more limited budget.  Councillor Hall was of the view that a working team of volunteers might be willing to help and that perhaps a start might be made to reinstate the existing tarmac path in September/October when the mud/grass would be easier to move.  The Project would require the support and co-operation of the occupants of the Old School House (Ely Diocese) as the hedge needed to be robustly cut back.  It was thought to be 2 metres deep in places.  
As a first step, the Clerk undertook to write to the occupants of the School House to explain the objectives of the Parish Council’s project and to seek their agreement to reduce the width of the hedge to the original boundary line.    

9. CIL FUNDING: ROUND 1(DEADLINE 31ST AUGUST)

The Parish Council noted that a new Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) funding round had been launched by the District Council with applications for funding invited from Parish Councils by 31st August.   Advice received from the Funding Project Manager had suggested that CIL funding should be used for infrastructure that was needed for growth to happen or to resolve an issue caused by growth in the area.  Although tenuous, the advice also referred to repairs required because of growth.  See next Item.
10. STREET LIGHTING REPLACMENT?

The Clerk reported that Balfour Beatty had recently undertaken an inspection of Parish Council Streetlights in the village.  This had revealed that many units were in poor condition and required replacement at a cost of approximately £18,936.   As this was clearly beyond what the Parish Council could afford, Councillors requested the Clerk to establish the risk to the Council and any legal implications were the units not replaced as recommended, the response from Balfour Beatty to a suggestion that the Project be undertaken in two parts with those in the worst condition prioritised in the first year and the potential for any reduction in cost of the project.

Mindful of the assessment from Balfour Beatty and the opportunity for CIL Funding, Councillors agreed that an application for funding part of the Project should be submitted, and that consideration should be given in the Autumn to raising the precept in 2023/24 to help meet the cost of the remainder.
11. REPORTS FROM MEETINGS

i East West Rail Local Representative Group: 14th June (Jill Peters)

Contrary to the opinion of Councillor Ferguson, Councillor Mrs Peters believed that the East West Rail Link would be built.  She expressed her concern at the impact of the project on the environment and suggested that, notwithstanding all the consultation that was taking place, the decision to go ahead had already been made.
ii Cambs ACRE Webinar: Building Affordable Homes in Your Community (Rural Housing): 6th July (Jill Peters)

The message had been clear, land for 11,000 new affordable homes was required in East Anglia.   Vital agricultural land essential if the UK was to become self sufficient would be lost.  Although the last Housing Needs Survey in the Village had not revealed a demand for affordable housing in Great Paxton, Councillor Mrs Peters was convinced that there would be similar approaches in future from Housing Associations and that the Parish Council should continue to remain vigilant when considering all future applications for development.     

iii Police & Crime Commissioner: Roundtable Meeting for Huntingdonshire Councils: 11th July (Jacqueline Jackson)

Disappointingly, the link to the meeting had not been received. 

12. UPDATES

a. Speed watch: Councillor Hall reported that there had been two speed watch sessions since the last meeting.  These had revealed that most vehicles were travelling within the speed limit.  In his view, the MVAS Unit was having an impact on the speed vehicles were driven through the village.  Of the 170 vehicles monitored each time, only two had been reported to the Police for further action.   Councillor Hall confirmed that a new mounting bar had been purchased and that this would be put in place once temperatures reduced.    As the mileage sign at The Offords end of the village was still out of order, the Clerk undertook to report it again.   
b. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Gaynor Christie reported that there had been no real progress but that she was hopeful that Councillor Ferguson would be able to advise on funding streams and generate some support from Little Paxton Parish Council.  Gaynor added that Footpath No 9 was blocked by works.  The Clerk undertook to report this to the County Council. 
c. Litter Pick: Since the last meeting Councillors reported that they had reviewed the need for a litter pick but had found no problem areas other than an area in between the Pub and the Recreation Ground.  The Clerk undertook to ask The Bell whether they could place a receptacle in the area to collect rubbish.   
d. Saxon Green: it was confirmed that Councillor Hall had attended to the raised mats at the entrance gate and that the other items identified by the Inspection Report were being pursued.  It was reported that a pipe into the drainage ditch adjacent to Saxon Green needed some attention, so Councillor Goodyer undertook to look at this.  
e. Highways, footpaths, trees etc: Councillor Widdowson reported that the overhanging trees and potholes had been attended to on London Lane.  It was also reported that 21 acres close to the river was being sold by the local landowner hence new hedges and an access road had been put in place.  
13. FINANCE MATTERS 

Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 18th July and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

              RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved –

      March/April/May: Total Energies (Streetlighting Energy)                £359.47   

      16th May: Balfour Beatty (Streetlighting Maintenance)                  £576

      25th May: Tesco Stationery                                                                   £2.75                                                           

      27th May: HDC Election Recharges                                                      £162.58

      April/May/June: CGM Grounds Maintenance                                    £780       

              5th July: Easiprint ‘Paxton Post’                                                            £180 

      1st July: CGM Grounds Maintenance                                                   £260                      

      11th July: ElanCity Speed Camera Mounting Bar                               £25

      24th July: Annual Norton Subscription & Renewal                            £64.99

      Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of travelling expenses & postage   £14.57
      (Mileage: 2 x Great Paxton Visits @ .45p per mile = 20 miles

      2nd class stamps=£2.72, Recorded Delivery for External Audit

      Return = £2.85)

      Parish Clerk – Salary from 20th May to 15th July                               £686.88

               (9 weeks)    

      HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                    £174.96

      (includes £0.10 online payment fee)  

b.  that Councillor Widdowson be requested to verify and sign all outstanding bank reconciliations at the next meeting.
14. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Noted – Monday 19th September 2022 at 8pm at The Pavilion, Recreation Ground. 
Chairman

